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Dear Huw,
Thank you for your email and attachment on April 30th, expressing concerns about the research into the cost effectiveness of employment supports for disabled people that NDTi has recently published.  Firstly, it is important to also note, in the context of this response, that we both share a desire to improve the quality of provision and the evidence based commissioning of employment supports.
Your email stated that the BASE NEC had concerns about the research and at one point referred to our conclusions as being misleading.  I am writing to respond to those comments and concerns.  Please accept my apologies for the slight delay in responding but I have been out of the office for a few days.  We have considered all your points in detail and, whilst appreciating the time you’ve taken to share your concerns, we cannot agree with these assertions.  We detail the reasons below.  
It is important to emphasise three things at the outset:
· Almost all research is limited by the quality of data that is available to it.  This research study faced such problems given the lack of relevant outcomes and cost data on key questions that is collected by commissioners and many if not most providers of employment support.  Our report is honest and open about that and clearly states caveats about the way in which the findings are to be read and interpreted.  Similarly, we have been at great pains to stress the limitations of the data and associated caveats whenever we have presented the findings of the research, including at our conference which you attended on 26 March.  The comments and concerns that you have raised appear to be taking those caveats and rather than concluding that some caution has to be exercised in the reading of the resultant findings, instead suggest the research conclusions cannot be trusted.  Unfortunately, the alternative, given that the 

data gaps we reported are real (see below for examples) – is that no research 
could take place! As a result, this new research around employment support cost effectiveness which could and should help promote evidence based practice, would not exist and thus the sector would remain unable to evidence impact in these difficult financial times when, inter alia, employment services are being cut.

· Given the above, it is important to note that the research was independently and blindly peer reviewed by research academics, through the funding body (SSCR), to satisfy the funders of the robustness of the research process and data collection and analysis.  The peer reviewers were satisfied with all elements.

· Similarly, there was an advisory group to the research that included people knowledgeable about and familiar with the sector.  They were also fully happy with the methodology and the resultant conclusions.

In relation to the last point, you raised a concern that BASE’s name is on the report as having been on our Advisory Group.  I apologise if there is confusion here.   As you noted, Kathy Melling was on the Advisory Group, attending all meetings and contributing actively.  We did approach her directly as an individual, however she introduced herself at each meeting as being on the BASE committee and was therefore understood as such by people present.  Also in an e-mail to you of October 30, 2012, I noted that there was a BASE presence on the Advisory Group given Kathy was on it, and you did not challenge that perspective in your reply.  Nonetheless, in order to clarify matters, we will amend the report on the website to state “Kathy Melling.  Independent consultant, BASE committee member (attending in an individual capacity)”.  Incidentally, you note that you had requested BASE involvement in this work.  I cannot find a record of that, though I do have a note of you asking to be involved in the subsequent study into personal budgets and employment.  My apologies if I have mislaid such a request and perhaps you could send me a copy of it for our records.
I will now turn to the specific issues that you raised:
You state that the phrase ‘job outcomes’ normally just means jobs gained.  That is not what we found as almost all commissioners and providers also saw helping people to retain jobs as an outcome and aspiration.  You seek to draw the difference between job maintenance and job retention.  We can see the difference between the two, but understand them as being two sides of the same coin i.e.  they are both about supporting people to remain in work - but with potentially different levels of support in different situations.  We did not come across any cases where commissioners were commissioning and funding retention and maintenance as specifically different described, contracted and funded activities.  Therefore we did not and could not separate the two out in the analysis
You then state that because the data covers both job gaining and job retention/maintenance, the resultant conclusions are misleading.  We would happily have separated out job gaining and retention/maintenance, but no one in the research was able to provide us with differential costings for these different activities.  We specifically asked providers as well as commissioners if they could cost job 

retention/maintenance as a defined activity and no one could.  You will also recall that, when you raised this question at our conference in March, I asked you if you were able to provide us with an indicative cost for job retention/maintenance and you stated you were not able to.  This lack of any way to cost the retention/maintenance activity, linked to the fact that almost no contracts from commissioners to providers separate out defined outcomes between the different types of activities, makes it impossible to undertake an analysis that differentiates between them as you ask be done.
You ask for a definition of sheltered employment.  You will find more on this in the associated commissioner supports documents that we have published following the research but in broad terms we utilised the definition on the Sayce Report.  In summary, we defined sheltered employment as a workplace that was specifically designed for disabled people to work in it.  As you know, the report explicitly defined work as being paid at or above the minimum wage and thus asked those returning the data forms to comply with this.  

You noted that some data was provided by providers rather than commissioners, and that one provider claimed “100%” job outcome rates.  We question such rates ourselves within the report, and again cited self-return as one of the caveats to the quality of data.  However, all returns were signed off and agreed by commissioners.  We therefore do not see this as a relevant factor.  In fact, you will note in qualitative research, that we report positively the fact that some commissioners make use of provider knowledge and expertise.
You note that we were unable to provide analysis based on the number of hours worked by people.  We very clearly acknowledge upfront that this is arguably the major limitation of the research.  As noted above, we could not do this because commissioners do not have access to the data - indeed our qualitative research also identified that many providers do not record this information.  If the data does not exist it is not possible to analyse it.  We equally find it frustrating, and indeed incredible, that there isn’t a consistent definition of employment that is used by commissioners of employment support.
On central recharge costs, we explicitly asked all respondents to return full costs of services.  We are aware that some (in particular local authority directly managed services), may well have other overheads above those costs that would increase the full and real cost of services.  We note that caveat in the report-there is no reason to believe it had a significant or substantial impact upon the conclusions.

The lack of reference to services for people such as those on the autistic spectrum was simply because so few returns in phase 1 of the study noted any services targeted at people other than people with learning disabilities and mental health problems.  The numbers were therefore too small to analyse.
You suggest a non-consideration of DWP funded provision could skew the costs because of links between local authority/NHS funding and work choice.  In the first place, we must note that the research was funded by the Department of Health through SSCR, and so necessarily had to exclude employment support from other government departments.  The particular question you note was raised by the Advisory Group and at their request we undertook a sub analysis to see if there was any correlation between levels of investment by DWP programmes in a geographical 

area and local authority/NHS programmes (in either direction).  There was no correlation whatsoever and therefore we concluded that the skew that you suggest might exist, did not exist.
You suggest that the survey data on average spend was from self-selecting respondents and therefore would contain a bias.  You will see from the Stage One report  we published a number of months ago that responses were received from the majority of the areas of England.  This is a very high level of response by any research standards and whilst we note that there may have been a higher level of response from authorities actively investing in employment, the size of the survey response makes the data extremely reliable.
You suggest that the discussion on service size and job outcomes is naive.  We were simply reporting the facts, namely that there is no difference in either cost or outcomes between large or small services in any locality.  We note your comments that larger services may have the infrastructure to engage in a range of other activities.  Our qualitative research also indicated that, from the alternative perspective, smaller services may find it more possible to be highly person centred.  We leave it to local people to decide which approach they should take in terms of organisational size.
Finally, you state that the reported average figure of £2818 for delivering a job outcome from an evidence-based service approach is misleading.  We were very careful about how these data findings were presented in every output associated with the research.  As we state in those outputs and at our conference on 26 March, it would only be possible for commissioners to believe that a new job can be acquired for that cost if they do not read all the other facts and words that we surround the reporting of that figure whenever we write or talk about it.  These are:
· that this is the average cost of the average service not a cost for any particular individual

· that it is the average where organisations are following evidence-based practice

· that evidence-based practice services engage in a positive mix of job training and job retaining

· that there is a wide variance of actual cost between individuals around that average figure

· that the average is part of a range and that the learning disability services towards the top end of that range

To further emphasise these points, the “best practice” figures are always presented in a range, including the average, and are usually also compared to the range and average across all sites.
Of particular importance is that throughout our reporting of the research we are clear that it is only with the right strategic/commissioning conditions and the right employment support model that the range and averages highlighted may be achieved.
I hope that these comments help to address the concerns that you and some of your colleagues had when writing to us.  As you noted at the outset of your note, we share 

a desire to improve the quality of provision and evidence-based commissioning of employment support.  It will only be possible to do this if there is an honest assessment of the evidence of current commissioning and provision of employment supports.  We realise that our research will be challenging to many people and organisations.  The fact that two thirds of investment in so-called employment supports is going to the delivery of non-evidence-based approaches and that many commissioners and providers are engaging in service activity with costs way above what could be reasonably expected for delivering good outcomes, will require organisations and individuals to review and reflect on what they do and change their practice.  Our aim is to contribute towards that so that more disabled people are enabled to enter and remain in the world of paid work.
As we have repeatedly stated, there are caveats to this research because of the weakness of the data that is available in the sector.  If BASE belief that such data does exist (for example reliable data on the differential costs between job gaining and retention/maintenance or detailed data with attached costs on the number of hours worked by people in employment) then we would be delighted to enter into a partnership with BASE to apply for research funding to investigate this further.  One of the inevitable consequences of most research is that it will identify unanswered questions that require further work.  We have not for one second suggested that our research is the definitive answer around cost effectiveness.  It is, however, the most accurate and detailed information that has been produced to date and therefore we hope that both commissioners and providers will it wisely and with integrity.
Finally, I note that you stated that BASE will send your note about your concerns about the research to your members and ask them to raise those concerns with commissioners.  I trust that, if you do so, you will also attach this response and links to where people can read all of the research outputs (http://www.ndti.org.uk/major-projects/current/employment-support-for-disabled-people1) so both your members and commissioners will be able to see the full picture.  
Best wishes.

Yours sincerely
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Rob Greig
Chief Executive
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